
 

INDIAN WELLS CITY COUNCIL  
May 16, 2024 

  
To:   City Council 

From:   Finance Department 

Prepared by:  Kevin McCarthy, City Finance Director  

Subject:  Annual Levy Report for Landscape and Lighting District No. 
91-1 for the Fiscal Year 2024-25 and Ordering the Levy and 
Collection of Assessments 

 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:  
 
Council OPENS the Public Hearing, takes any public testimony, CLOSES the Public 
Hearing; and 
 
ADOPTS Resolution approving collection of assessments for the Fiscal Year 2024-25 for 
the Landscape and Lighting District No. 91-1; and 
 
ORDERS the Landscape and Lighting District No. 91-1 levy to be placed on the Fiscal 
Year 2024-25 Riverside County tax roll; and 
 
FINDS the project to be exempt from the provisions of the California Environmental 
Quality Act (CEQA) pursuant to Section 15060.  
 

BACKGROUND: 

The City Council conducts a public hearing each year to act on costs to operate and 
maintain the landscape and maintenance districts.  The Engineer’s Report attached to 
this staff report provides a complete budget for the landscape and lighting maintenance 
districts. 
 
The City collects levies for the citywide Landscape and Lighting Maintenance District No. 
91-1 (the “LLMD”).  The LLMD contains seventeen active landscape and lighting districts 
along Highway 111.  The City operates in twelve districts, and respective homeowner’s 
associations operate the remaining five.    
 

FISCAL IMPACT: 
 
The preliminary levy amounts to operate the LLMD for Fiscal Year 2024-25 per the 
Engineer’s Report are as follows:  
 



 

 
 
The total cost to operate the districts during Fiscal Year 2024-25 is $1,840,609.  The City 
pays a total of $113,883 to eight landscape districts that offer a public benefit to the City.  
 
District reserves contribute $76,750, and the remaining $1,649,977 of the costs to operate 
the landscape and lighting maintenance districts are collected from property owners living 
within the districts.  
 

CALIFORNIA ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY ACT (CEQA): 
 
This action has been reviewed per the authority and criteria contained in the California 
Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), the State and local CEQA Guidelines, and the City's 
environmental regulations. The City, acting as the Lead Agency, determined that the 
ordinance is not subject to CEQA pursuant to Sections 15060(c)(2), 15060(c)(3), and 
15061(b)(3) of the State CEQA Guidelines, because it will not result in a direct or 
reasonably foreseeable indirect physical change to the environment as there is no 
possibility that the action would result in a significant environmental impact, and because 
it does not constitute a “project” as defined in Section 15378 of the State CEQA 
Guidelines, California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Chapter 3. 

 
ATTACHMENTS: 
 

1. Resolution- Approval of Engineer Report and Ordering the Levy   
2. Indian Wells Landscape and Lighting District No. 91-1 Engineer’s Report  

 

 
 


